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Call To Order 
 

Gary Dielman, President called the meeting to order at 6:05pm.  The meeting was 
held in the Riverside Meeting Room at the Baker County Public Library, 2400 
Resort Street, Baker City, Oregon.  Present were: Gary Dielman, Nellie Forrester, 
Della Steele, Kyra Rohner-Ingram and Betty Palmer, Directors.  Also present were 
Perry Stokes, Library Director; Christine Hawes, Business Manager; and one guest 
speaker in attendance, Kevin Bell of Clarke & Clarke Insurance. 
 
The meeting started with three directors present (Dielman, Forrester, and Steele); 
Rohner-Ingram arrived at 6:12pm and Palmer arrived at 6:14pm. 
 

Agenda 
Approved 
 

Dielman asked for additions or changes to the agenda.  None were given. 
 

Conflicts of 
Interest 
 

Dielman asked if there were any potential conflicts of interest to be declared.  
There were none. 
 

Minutes 
Approved 
 

Dielman asked for corrections to minutes.  There were no changes to the minutes.  
Steele made a motion to approve both the Agenda and the April 14, 2014 
Regular Meeting Minutes as presented; Forrester seconded; motion passed 
unanimously by three directors present. 
 

Public Comment 
 

Dielman thanked Kevin Bell for attending and stated for the record that there were 
no other guests present for comments. Bell had no comments.  Stokes had no 
public comments or correspondence. 
 

Sage Fiscal 
Agency Proposal 

Stokes suggested that the Sage Fiscal Agency discussion be tabled until after the 
insurance presentation.  All members present agreed. 
 

FY14-15 Budget: 
Pacific Source 
Insurance Rates 

Dielman asked Kevin Bell to give his presentation.  Bell said the Library District 
obtains its property and casualty insurance as well as its group health insurance 
through Special Districts Association of Oregon (SDAO).  There were no rate 
increases in 2013 but due to requirements of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) there 
is a substantial rate increase in 2014 of 23%.  SDAO is moving toward a practice of 
being “self-insured” for its health insurance.  Special District Insurance Services is 
the carrier and contracts with Pacific Source to process the claims.  He explained 
how that works.  From the Library District’s perspective, it will be much the same.   
 
Rohner-Ingram arrived at the meeting at 6:12pm. 
 
Bell passed around handouts, focusing on a report that compared the current plan 
Bronze Value K with the analogous renewal Red PPO Option K plan. He explained 
the ACA uses plan labels Bronze, Silver, Gold and Platinum. Pacific Source can no 
longer use these labels so they went to Red, White and Blue.  The ACA did away 
with lifetime maximums; there are no longer limits.  The deductible remains at 
$3,000 for an individual.  One of the changes is that the family deductible is met 
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after two people reach the deductible at $6,000 (This used to be $9,000 or three 
family members). The out-of-pocket maximum has been set by ACA at $6,350 for 
an individual.  The plan still has $35 co-pay for general office visits and the 
emergency room $250 deductible.  The plan also now includes pharmacy where 
that used to be an add-on and has added alternative care coverage up to $1,500 
annually. He explained that co-pays now count toward the out-of-pocket total.  He 
moved on to review the dental coverage which he believes is a great plan.  He 
acknowledged that the Library District still maintains a low deductible for its 
employees; not many employers do that anymore. Stokes said that he will be 
recommending the board approve changing the deductible benefit to 50% 
support. 
 
Palmer arrived at the meeting at 6:14pm. 
 
Bell said this program with Special Districts is a good program.   The renewal plan is 
better for the employee.  He clarified that ACA requires the pharmacy package so 
SDAO folded it together with the rates now blended.  The difference is the design.  
The cost is not based on the age of the staff.  Most group coverage is based on the 
age pool of those being covered.  He wishes SDAO had taken an increase last year 
to soften this year but they didn’t.  For most groups in Baker the increase was 
under 25%.  The ACA $6,350 out-of-pocket was a huge rate driver.  He believes 
that the Cover Oregon website will be going away; it simply didn’t work.  The 
Federal Government will be offering the subsidy.  He asked about the staff 
deductible portion.   
 
Stokes said the district currently pays $2,500 (of the $3,000 of the deductible).  
The insurance rate increase has essentially wiped out the reserve to maintain that 
benefit.  The library district in Hood River does not use SDAO, their coverage has a 
$1,000 deductible and the employee is responsible for 100%.  Bell added that most 
in this area no longer cover the deductible.  He talked about the other two options 
listed on the same page: Alternative 1 Red and Alternative 2 White.  He felt it was 
obvious that we would not want to go with Alternative 2.  Alternative 1 has a 
$5,000 deductible that would reduce the cost some.  With no further questions, 
Kevin Bell left the meeting at 6:34pm. 
 
Dielman said that we will now move the meeting back to the Sage Fiscal Agent 
item on the agenda. 
 

Sage Fiscal 
Agency Proposal 

Stokes said that there were really only two contenders for the fiscal agency; Baker 
and Hood River.  However, Hood River has declined to move forward leaving BCLD 
as the “last man standing.”   Dielman asked if there was anything on the potential 
draft contract that stood out.  Stokes said the draft he copied in the board packets 
was the one Sage previously used with EOU with changes made to appropriately 
reference the Library District.  Stokes said this still is subject to Sage Council 
approval.  Stokes felt that we need to move forward as if we plan to be the fiscal 
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agent.  Palmer reiterated that we are not making a decision, but reviewing the 
documents and see if we are comfortable to do this.  In the Intergovernmental 
Agreement of Sage Libraries, Dielman asked for clarification on Section V-A as to 
data � ĉontributed in perpetuity to the State of Oregon�_ and the comment box 
�‹�µ���•�š�]�}�v���]�v���š�Z�����u���Œ�P�]�v���^�t�Z���š�����}���•���š�Z�]�•���u�����v�����Æ�����š�o�Ç�M�_���Œ���(���Œ�Œ�]�v�P���š�}�������]�v�P���•�µ���i�����š��
to third party restrictions.   
 
There was discussion on data storage and compensation for the accounting and 
administrative time involved with handling Sage funds�X�����,���Á���•�[���Z�}�µ�Œ�•���Á�]�o�o���]�v���Œ�����•����
a little and she will keep track of hours spent on Sage books.  Hawes commented 
that she would like to see a current P&L and financial detail at some point.    
 
Rohner-Ingram had been reading through the contract draft; she wants to see the 
offer of the fiscal agent getting the annual membership fee reduced to one-half 
stated in the agreement.  She commented on Article IV, Section 4h, stating that 
clarification is needed on when the council can terminate a member such as what 
constitutes a membership breach.  She also suggested clarification of �����u���u�����Œ�[�•��
withdrawal process, such as whether they are entitled to any pro-rated refund.  
The group consensus was that no refund would be offered.   
 
In the Sage Library System Bylaws, there was a change noted under Article IV, 
�^�����š�]�}�v���î�U���µ�v�����Œ���š�Z�����(�]�Œ�•�š���]�š���u�U���^�K�v�����Œ���‰�Œ���•���v�š���š�]�À�����(�Œ�}�u���^���P���[�•���(�]�•�����o�����P���v�š�_ 
adding Baker County Library District.  Stokes replied that he left the reference out 
to make this document generic should the fiscal agency ever be moved.  Under 
Article VI, Section 1, the topic of the members present at a meeting constituting a 
quorum was discussed.  With the 13 members on the Council, 25 percent to form a 
quorum means 4 members must be present.  A couple of the directors agreed that 
was a small number but no changes were suggested at the time.  With no further 
discussion, the meeting moved to the next item on the agenda. 
 

FY2014-2015 
Budget Proposal 

Stokes referenced the draft budget documents included in the board packets.  
Starting with the LB-20 Resources, he projects the revenues will be close to the 
budget amounts for the current fiscal year.  The operating and health insurance 
contingency funds will be available to be spent on Collections.  He reviewed each 
of the revenue line items highlighting funds of $4,000 to be transferred in from 
Other Funds from online book sales and that the tax revenues estimated to be 
received at $863,823 decreasing $5,995 from the current fiscal year.  Next, Forms 
LB-31 starting with General Fund �t Materials & Services, the Collection 
Development line is budgeted at $64,500 (5.5% of budget) for fiscal year 2014-15, 
a decrease of $15,000 over the current fiscal budget.   
 
Stokes said the Collections budget is starting at a low level not seen since 2006.  
With the large increases in Personnel Services, this line is the one that can be 
adjusted to balance the budget and has taken a big reduction in the upcoming 
year.  The D�]�•�š�Œ�]���š�[�•���P�}���o���]�•���š�}�����µ���P���š�����}�}�l�• at 10% of the operating budget; with a 




